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The Rho Chi Society

Annual Chapter Report 


 Annual Chapter Report 
Date of report submission: May 14, 2015
Name of School/College: University of California, San Francisco (UCSF)
Chapter name and region: Alpha Lambda - Region VIII - West Coast
Chapter advisor’s name and e-mail address: Conan MacDougall - Macdougallc@pharmacy.ucsf.edu
Delegate who attended the Rho Chi Annual Meeting: N/A
Date delegate’s name submitted to Rho Chi.: N/A
Past year’s officers and e-mail addresses:

President: Richard Kowalski – Richard.kowalski@ucsf.edu
Vice President: Brittany Mcgalliard – Brittany.mcgalliard@ucsf.edu
Secretary: Nicole Lee – Nlee@ucsf.edu
Treasurer: Timothy Mok – Timothy.mok@ucsf.edu
Historian: Bo Yen – Bo.yen@ucsf.edu
New officers and e-mail addresses for next academic year:

President: Daniel Polchinski – Daniel.polchinski@ucsf.edu
Vice President: Shauna Santiago – Shauna.santiago@ucsf.edu
Secretary: Krizia Del Rosario – Krizia.delrosario@ucsf.edu
Treasurer: Blaise Hamel – Blaise.hamel@ucsf.edu
Historian: Yuumi Miyazawa – Yuumi.miyazawa@ucsf.edu
Number of Rho Chi student members at college or school, listed by class year and program (and by campus if more than one campus):

Class of 2015: 24 members

Class of 2016: 12 members

Meetings:
	Date
	Attendance
	Agenda
	Action Steps

	10/1/14
	5
	A meeting of the new Rho Chi cabinet to discuss transitioning to our new positions
	Successfully brainstormed ideas for events and went over our leadership roles


Strategic Planning:
The Alpha Lambda chapter of Rho Chi set out to accomplish two principal goals: (1) to become more involved in the student community at the University of California – San Francisco (UCSF) and (2) to increase the visibility of our chapter. In order to accomplish these goals, we shifted the installation of our presiding cabinet from P4 year to the start of P3 year (immediately after elections). This change permitted our officers to serve while they were still completing didactics on campus as opposed to being at rotations.

With better availability, Rho Cho was looking to implement an activity that fell in line with our mission to promote academic excellence. Collaborating with the faculty, we identified an area of the curriculum that would benefit from academic support.  The start of the therapeutics course series is generally regarded as one of the steepest learning curves for pharmacy students. It was decided that hosting office hours to academically assist and tutor the P2 class would be of substantial benefit. It would also coincide with the strategic goals we set to accomplish. Not only would this activity allow us to become more involved in the student community but it would also introduce us to the pharmacy students in later graduating classes. Moreover, by serving as role models and mentors, Rho Chi would be able to advocate for critical inquiry and instill a desire for intellectual excellence in others. 
Activities:
P2 Therapeutics Aid (new initiative)

Our chapter implemented office hours to academically support the P2 class with their first therapeutics course. Consulting with the course instructor, we decided that students would need the most assistance with inpatient pharmacy topics. Four sessions were scheduled on four separate weeks. Each session focused on the material covered in therapeutics lecture during that week and was scheduled after the lectures.  Two to four members of Rho Chi were present for every three hour session. Tutors employed various teaching styles, including a thorough review of lecture slides, examining patient cases, and Q&A approach driven by topics of interest to students. As mentioned in our strategic plan, this initiative allowed us to promote academic excellence by serving as role models and mentors. Our plan is to continue this activity on an annual basis.

In addition, our chapter also held a comprehensive review for the P2 students before their first therapeutics oral and written midterm exams. As these 2 exams were the first of their kind to be taken by the P2 class, it was immensely helpful for them to be taught by those who had learned the same material in the year prior. The review mainly focused on sample patient cases (written by current Rho Chi members). The review concluded with a sample patient work-up and patient presentation, which was the focus of the student’s oral exam. As the students were unsure about what to expect during their oral exam, this sample presentations was quite useful for them. Our plan is to continue the review on an annual basis.

Student Guide to APPE’s (ongoing)

Started five years ago, the Student Guide to APPEs is an online resource that provides information regarding APPE clerkships based on the perspective of students. P4s evaluate rotations in terms of the following: how to prepare, clinical topics covered, schedules, daily activities, required assignments, likes, and dislikes. This functions something like a “Yelp” for rotations. It is an internal website that is viewable only to pharmacy students at UCSF. 

Regrettably, due to survey fatigue and busy rotation schedules, the participation from P4s had been lackluster in recent years. In an effort to re-energize this resource, we decided to implement an incentive to motivate P4s. What we came up with is a raffle to subsidize $200 worth of pharmacist licensing fees for the P4 who won the raffle. To enter the raffle, a P4 would have to evaluate a certain number of rotations depending on which advanced practice pathway he/she was pursuing. 

· For students completing one of the two research-based pathways, all 3 or 4 of their rotations would need to be evaluated to enter their name in the raffle once. 

· For students pursuing the traditional clinical pathway, they would need to evaluate 4 rotations to enter their name in the raffle once, but could evaluate all 8 of their rotations to have their name placed in the raffle twice. 

These were the logistics that would most fairly account for participation, while working towards our goal to attain the most evaluations possible. 

Since Rho Chi does not request funding for any other activity, we decided to utilize a $100 stipend that the Associated Students of the School of Pharmacy (ASSP) allots every organization to fund the raffle. To make up the remaining $100, we applied for a collaborative funding grant with Phi Lambda Sigma (PLS), a leadership fraternity who co-sponsors the Student Guide to APPEs with us.

Evaluations were collected via a Google doc. The responsibility of uploading evaluations onto the website was evenly split among the five cabinet members of Rho Chi. During the fall quarter, the Student Guide to APPEs website was heavily promoted to the P3 class when they were selecting their APPE clerkships. The official raffle was held the week after the P4s had finished their final rotation. During this time, nearly all P4s returned to campus to attend a review for board exams. 

CSHP Quiz Bowl Competition (new initiative)

Every year, the California System of Health Pharmacists (CSHP) hosts a jeopardy style student competition at its annual meeting during the fall. Each of the pharmacy schools in California sends a team of 10-12 students to compete (more specifics on this competition can be found at the CSHP website). Although being represented for a long time, UCSF had not won this competition in many years. One of our stellar non-cabinet members came up with an idea to recruit Rho Chi to compete for UCSF this year. Collaborating with our local CSHP chapter, a team consisting of 7 Rho Chi and 4 CSHP members was compiled. Spearheaded by our stellar Rho Chi member, an incisive strategy was developed to prepare for the competition. Each member was assigned a specific clinical topic to master and serve as the “topic expert” during the competition. Additionally, practice questions were prepared using old Rx Prep and therapeutics notes. Members would meet via Skype periodically to deliberate in advance. 

The Quiz Bowl competition took place on November 1st, 2014. Our team took first place out of 8 teams.
Overall, this activity gave us an opportunity to foster fellowship among our members and boost our visibility. Our plan is to continue similar collaborations in the future. 

Financial/ Budgeting: 
As in previous years, our initiation function was generously sponsored by the Dean of our school (guests of inductees paid for themselves.) The raffle for the Student Guide to APPEs was funded by an Associated Students of the School of Pharmacy (ASSP) stipend and collaborative funding grant. Our other activities did not require funding. The only change to our budget came from purchasing honor cords for P4 members to wear during graduation. In previous years, the Office of Student and Curricular Affairs (OSACA) paid for these cords, however, this year OSACA decided not to purchase them for the chapter, so the chapter used previously raised funds to purchase cords (a total of $300) to loan to members to use during their graduation ceremony.
Initiation Function:

Based on feedback from the previous year, our initiation function was shifted to an earlier date in the academic year --- specifically during the 2nd week of classes of Fall Quarter. Initiation for 2014 inductees took place at Osha Thai Restaurant in San Francisco on September 27th, 2014. This restaurant was a new venue for us. Osha Thai was not only able to accommodate the size of our party (29 attendees), but also provided us with a private dining room. The breakdown of our party was as such: 22/24 inductees, 3 cabinet members (President, Secretary, Historian), our 1 faculty adviser, 1 faculty guest, and 2 non-UCSF guests (one guest from two separate inductees). Attendance was near a record level for our chapter, as 92% of inductees were present. In total, 24 new members were being initiated into the Alpha Lambda chapter for 2014.

The evening commenced with a four course meal, followed by the induction of new members, a ceremonial ritual, and election of the new cabinet. Overall, the event lasted approximately three hours. The private dining room was ideal for the purpose of maintaining privacy for our rituals.

Evaluation/Reflection:
All of the aforementioned ventures we pursued this past year turned out to be highly successful. 

Our therapeutics tutoring initiative was incredibly well received by both students and faculty. Approximately a third of the P2 class attended a tutoring session, with a consistent group of P2s attending every week. Approximately half of the P2 class attended the midterm review, with the notes from the review being shared with the entire class. Students voiced to the professor about how critical the sessions were in helping them understand challenging concepts. Several students acknowledged the value of the sessions in their final evaluations of the course. The faculty members were extremely appreciative of the support. They praised our initiative in recognizing our scholastic talents and giving back to the school. We were approached to sponsor another tutoring initiative for the next course in the therapeutics course series, but did not have the bandwidth to organize an effort at the time. We plan on reconsidering this latter proposal at a later time. Additionally, we would like to continue offering tutoring support to the P2 class, and potentially incorporating other types of scholastic activities such as mock patient interviews and mock patient presentations. Given a strong turnout from the P3 Rho Chi (75% of which volunteered as tutors), we are confident further scholastic activities can be executed with similar success. 

The financial incentive proved to be tremendously successful in revitalizing the Student Guide to APPEs. When we took over the Student Guide to APPE’s, there were 127 evaluations that had accumulated over a period of 5 years. During our one year tenure, we collected an additional 229 evaluations. This outcome means that we more than doubled the amount of information available on the website. Evaluations were submitted by 43% of P4s. Response from the pharmacy student body was very positive as well. Over 75% of P3s registered for access to the site. Many P3s approached the Rho Chi cabinet individually to express how instrumental the evaluations were in selecting their rotations. The winner of our raffle was P4 Ani Childress. Based on the tremendous gains we have made with the Student Guide to APPEs, we intend on continuing the financial incentive and observing how effective it will continue to be. We may explore alternate ways of dispensing the financial reward such as potentially divvying up the prize among multiple winners. 

Overall, the early installation of our incoming cabinet has provided for substantial improvements in our chapter. We can confidently say that we achieved both our strategic goals --- to become more involved in the UCSF student community and to boost our visibility. Our next steps are to continue this momentum by building upon our current activities and developing further initiatives to engage our membership.
Other information:

In renewing our status as a registered campus organization (RCO), our chapter was required to create an account on the UCSF Orgsync community. This account provides us with an online tool for managing our members, events, and website. Additionally, we document pertinent information concerning our organization such as its background and mission, list of members, and pictures of events. The Orgsync platform connects us to anyone in the UCSF community. 

In the past year, the university had transitioned the websites for all RCOs to an internal domain (linked to our OrgSync account). As a result, we had to rebuild our website. We transferred most of the information from our former site, including background information, membership rosters, calendar of events, and pictures. Additionally, we added links to our Student Guide to APPEs and clinical practice guidelines, and posted updated pictures of our events. The website continues to be updated with features relevant to the purpose of our chapter and mission of Rho Chi.  

Each year, we are asked to summarize our yearly activities in an article published in the School of Pharmacy newsletter – the Therapeutic Window. We submitted an article during the winter quarter highlighting our chapter’s events throughout the year.
If your chapter would like to be considered for the Most Improved Chapter Award, please complete the following form on a separate page.

Most Improved Chapter Award

Some chapters have been relatively inactive in past years, but current students/advisors have made great strides to increase the activities/projects of their chapters.  Rho Chi has instituted a designation for the “Most Improved Chapter Award” to recognize such strides.  In order to be eligible for this award, a chapter must meet all the basic chapter requirements requested within the chapter annual report.  Furthermore, the chapter annual report, names of elected officers, and the name of the chapter delegate to the Rho Chi Society National Office must be submitted to the Rho Chi National Office by the respective deadlines for each of these items. The chapter must send a representative to the Rho Chi Society Annual Meeting.  In addition, chapters must have “active” chapter status for at least 2 consecutive years (e.g., new schools must be in at least the third year of chapter activity).   
If your chapter would like to be considered for the “Most Improved Chapter Award,” indicate the significant improvement(s) of your chapter below.  Limit to one page.
Name of School/College: University of California, San Francisco (UCSF)

Chapter name and region: Alpha Lambda - Region VIII - West Coast

Name of member submitting statement: Daniel Polchinski

Chapter advisor’s name and e-mail address: Conan MacDougall
Significant improvements:

Prior to this year, our chapter oversaw merely two initiatives: our annual initiation function and the Student Guide to APPEs (an online resource of APPE student evaluations). With input towards the Student Guide to APPEs dwindling, our chapter was relatively inactive outside of coordinating a banquet for initiation. Furthermore, we had lost our status as a registered campus orginization due to inactivity. We were essentially just an honorary society. 

Our overarching mission was to transition our chapter from an honorary society to progressive organization that actively contributes to the school of pharmacy. We wanted to become more involved in the student community at UCSF and to increase the visibility of our chapter. To accomplish these goals, we focused on improving our current initiatives and developing new ones. 

The Student Guide to APPEs was our only active project. This was the pharmacy student’s version of Yelp for rotations. Regrettably, due to survey fatigue and busy rotation schedules, the participation from P4s was lackluster in recent years. Over the course of 5 years, only 127 evaluations were collected from several thousand rotations completed by P4s. In an effort to re-energize this resource, we decided to implement an incentive to motivate P4s. What we came up with is a raffle to subsidize $200 worth of pharmacist licensing fees for the P4 who won the raffle. To fund this incentive, we utilized sources of funding that we were eligible to as an RCO but had previously not claimed. In the first year with this incentive, we collected an additional 229 evaluations. This outcome meant we more than doubled the amount of information available on the website. Evaluations were submitted by 43% of P4s. During the fall season, the Student Guide to APPEs website was heavily promoted to the P3 class when they were selecting their APPE clerkships. 75% of P3s registered for access to the site. Many P3s expressed how instrumental the evaluations were in selecting their rotations. By accruing more evaluations, we were not only able to vastly increase the value of the Student Guide to APPEs but also greatly improved the visibility of our chapter to the pharmacy student body. 

In considering new initiatives, we were looking to develop activities that coincided with Rho Chi’s mission to promote scholastic excellence. Our first effort was a tutoring initiative in which we provided office hours and a review session for the P2 class during their first therapeutics course. Collaborating with the faculty, it was decided that this was an area in the curriculum that would benefit from academic support. We held four office hours and one comprehensive review to support the P2 class while they were learning challenging inpatient topics. 75% of the P3 Rho Chi stepped up to offer tutoring support. Overall, this tutoring initiative was incredibly well received. Over half of the P2 class attended either an office hour or the review. In their final evaluations of the course, many students voiced how critical the sessions were in helping them understand challenging concepts. The faculty members were equally appreciative. They encouraged us to continue offering such services and even approached us to sponsor another tutoring initiative for the next course in the therapeutics course series. From our perspective, this initiative provided us with the first activity in which we could directly connect with other students in the pharmacy school. 

In conclusion, our chapter underwent an exciting period of change and growth over the past year. We transitioned from being an honorary society to a progressive organization that actively contributes towards the development of pharmacy students. Our chapter accomplished this advancement via a combination of revitalizing old initiatives and developing new ones. By sponsoring activities to engage our members, we were able to harness their strengths and talents, and flourished as a result.

Appendix 1

Chapter Activities Report Template

	[Chapter Name, School Name] Activity Table
	

	Category of Activity1
	Title of Activity
	Brief Description2
	How Does This Activity Align With the Rho Chi Mission Statement?
	Years the Activity has Been Ongoing?
	If Activity has Been Ongoing for >1 Year, What Evaluations Have Been Done to Assess the Success of the Activity and What Improvements Have Been Done Over the Past Year?
	How Many Members Participated in the Activity?
	How Many Students (non-members) and/or Patients were impacted by the Activity?
	Financial Information for the Activity [Budget Required, Fundraising Amount]

	Intellectual Leadership Activities
Intellectual Leadership Activities 
	Therapeutics tutoring sessions
Student Guide to APPEs
	Several office hours and a midterm review were held to help tutor the second year students through their first therapeutics course
P4 Student evaluations of rotation sites were collected and shared with other SOP student to help them choose which rotation sites they wanted to attend
	This event both increased our visibility and promoted scholastic excellence
This activity provides the entire student body with information that is helpful during their time in school
	1
5
	N/A
Feedback is collected from students and faculty. The amount of information on the site was more than doubled in the previous year
	9
5
	~122 P2 students
~366 students
	N/A
The Associated Students of the School of Pharmacy (ASSP) contributed $200 that was spent to subsidize licensing fees for one of the students who submitted evaluations and won a raffle


Guidelines:

1. For each activity within a category use a separate line in the table (you may add more lines as you see fit)

2. Keep your descriptions of each activity brief limiting overall table to 3 pages or less.
Appendix 2
Rho Chi Chapter Annual Report Template and Example.

	ITEM
	Amount Debited        ($$ spent)
	Amount Credited      ($$ raised)
	Balance
	Comment

	Balance forward
	
	$1,709.72
	$1,709.72
	Balance from last year

	Loaner Honor Cords
	$300.00
	
	1,409.72
	One-time expense


The Rho Chi Society

National Office Contact Information:
Email:  RhoChi@unc.edu

Telephone:  (919) 843-9001

Fax:  (919) 962-0644
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